
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth on Tuesday 21 June 2016 from 7.30pm to 8.46pm.  
Present:-
Councillors Stephen Giles-Medhurst (Lead Member, Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport), Martin Trevett (Lead Member, Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes), David Coltman, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Ty Harris, Paula Hiscocks, Heather Kenison (substitute for Councillor Angela Killick), Joan King, David Major, Reena Ranger and Kate Turner
Officers:-
Katherine Frost, Sustainable Projects Officer

Renato Messere, Head of Economic and Sustainable Development

Kimberley Rowley, Head of Regulatory Services


Peter Simons, Senior Planning Officer (Transport and Policy)

Helen Wailling, Committee Manager
Others in attendance: Councillor Diana Barber; one member of the public.
Councillor Martin Trevett in the Chair
A minute’s silence was held in memory of Jo Cox MP.
SD01/16
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 10 March 2016 were confirmed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairmen.
SD02/16
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS

There was none.
SD03/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None received.
HOUSING, PLANNING AND STRATEGIC SCHEMES
SD04/16
PARKING BAY PROGRAMME

This report provided an up to date list of proposed schemes and their current status. 

Members made the following points:

· Table 1 – General scoring of requests - did not include specific reference to difficulties by emergency vehicles in accessing roads, but Members noted that this was probably covered by D (If a request was made by Hertfordshire County Council, as a result of highway improvements / alterations).
· Romilly Drive was stated as being in South Oxhey on the list, but was actually in Carpenders Park.

· A Member asked if they could have a timeline for the Parking Bay Programme.
Councillor Martin Trevett moved, seconded by Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, a revised recommendation:

‘That this year’s Parking Bay programme be agreed and implemented in accordance with the approved criteria as set out in tables one and two of the report, with any amendments delegated to the Head of Property Services, in consultation with the Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes.’
On being put to the Committee the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:
That this year’s Parking Bay programme be agreed and implemented in accordance with the approved criteria as set out in tables one and two of the report, with any amendments delegated to the Head of Property Services, in consultation with the Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes.

SD05/16      REPORT ON PARKING SERVICE CHARGING AND INCOME

  This report set out some further options and recommendations for bridging the gap between income and expenditure for the Council’s parking services following the request made at the December 2015 Policy and Resources Committee and the Council’s budget-setting meeting on 23 February 2016. 

An amended table of proposed charges was circulated, which proposed raising the charge for long-term Pay and Display parking in the District from £3 to £4.   

Members made the following points:

· Long-term parking at railways stations across the District needed to be looked at.
· The current service contract with Indigo (previously known as Vinci Park Ltd) would expire in 2018. The current contract was managed by Watford Borough Council on behalf of Three Rivers DC. Officers would look at all options for renewing the contract, including a joint contract and an independent option.
· The business permit bays in Station Approach car park, South Oxhey, should be retained until the existing traders had moved out of the premises.
· Concern over the increased cost of dispensations and the impact this would have on individuals such as tradesman. 
· Local midwives did not have parking permits for Three Rivers District, although they did have permits for Watford Borough. This was not acceptable, and officers were asked to investigate the option of a joint permit with Watford and Three Rivers for health service employees.

Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst moved, seconded by Councillor Peter Getkahn, the following revised recommendations:
That the Committee agree the following recommendations, all to be progressed as soon as possible, with the intention that all will take effect during the Autumn of 2016:
· Return the existing 8 business permit bays in the Station Approach car park, South Oxhey to general car park use (only 4 to be returned until,  the existing traders have moved).
· Doctor and Health Services Permits - To increase charges to £25 each for the first five permits increasing to £55 thereafter.  That Officers investigate the option of a joint parking permit with Watford and Three Rivers for health service employees.
· To increase the price of all dispensations to £30 per vehicle per day.
· To increase the price of long-term Pay and Display parking in the District from £3 to £4.  
On being put to the Committee the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:

That the Committee agree the following recommendations, all to be progressed as soon as possible, with the intention that all will take effect during the autumn of 2016:
· Return the existing 8 business permit bays in the Station Approach car park, South Oxhey to general car park use (only 4 to be returned until the existing traders have moved).
· Doctor and Health Services Permits - To increase charges to £25 each for the first five permits increasing to £55 thereafter.  That Officers investigate the option of a joint parking permit with Watford and Three Rivers for health service employees.
· To increase the price of all dispensations to £30 per vehicle per day.
· To increase the price of long-term Pay and Display parking in the District from £3 to £4.  
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, SUSTAINABILITY AND TRANSPORT
Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst in the Chair
SD06/16
GREEN EXPECTATIONS – SUSTAINABILITY AND CLIMATE CHANGE STRATEGY ACTION PLAN 2016-17

The Green Expectations strategy for Three Rivers was published in March 2015 and set out aims and objectives for the authority on sustainability and climate change.  This report set out an Action Plan for 2016-17 to help achieve these aims and objectives.
The Sustainable Projects Officer told Members that a Sustainability Officers’ Group had been set up with officers from across the authority, which will meet quarterly. 
The following points were made:

· Many older people were living in houses which did not have insulated lofts. Officers would check whether Herts Healthy Homes had volunteer groups who could assist in clearing people’s lofts so that insulation could be installed.  
· How far had the repairs progressed following previous flooding on the bottom of Park Road? Officers to check this. Post meeting note: please see the following response from the Countryside Management Service (CMS):
The Environment Agency (EA) undertook some desilting in early 2015. The EA then successfully bid for funds to contribute to finding a solution to the range of issues at Scotsbridge. This involves getting specialist consultants to carry out an options appraisal and feasibility study for potential solutions and come up with a preferred option, including stakeholder involvement (i.e. the landowners). CMS are working with the EA to manage this process. The quotation process for this was undertaken earlier this year but was unfortunately unsuccessful in appointing a consultant. We have been looking at the reasons for this with the EA and are in the process of drawing up the paperwork to go out for quotations again. Once we have finalised this I will be contacting the stakeholders again, including TRDC, to let them know where things are and the revised timetable for the project.
· The County Council should be contacted about the closure of some recycling centres, which could lead to increased fly-tipping. 
· Objective 16 (The Council will seek to reduce the impact of carbon emissions and local air quality of travel associated with Council operations)  - it was proposed that there be an action to contact local businesses (specifically Nissan) to ask if they would help to fund some free electric points. Officers would follow up on this.
· The lease on the one TRDC vehicle expires in 2019, and it will be considered if this could be replaced with an electric vehicle. It was noted that the current vehicle was already in a low tax band (band c) due to low carbon emissions.

· Staff travel would be looked at as part of the Travel Plan (Objective 16.1). 

 


RESOLVED:

That   the Green Expectations Action Plan 2016/17 (Appendix 1) is approved.

SD07/16
TRDC CYCLING STRATEGY – SCHEME DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMME FOR 2016/17
This report requested that the Committee approve the draft programme of cycling schemes that were investigated in 2015/16, to be developed and potentially implemented by the District Council working with its partners, as well as proposals for marketing and publicising these schemes. 

  In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 35 (B), Mr Nayesh Radia spoke in favour of the recommendations in the report.
The Senior Planning Officer (Transport and Policy) referred Members to Paragraph 2.7 of the report, and the two schemes which had not been viable. 
In regard to the Grand Union Canal towpath (Paragraph 2.9 of the report) and Members’ concern about the speed of cyclists, the towpath had now been widened and passing places had been incorporated. 
The following points were also made:
· Signage showing that pedestrians have priority would be installed on the canal towpath.
· The Canal and River Trust was also carrying out a campaign called ‘Learn to Share the space’ (set out at https://canalrivertrust.org.uk/our-towpath-code) to encourage cyclists to stop to allow pedestrians to go past. 
· A project is currently in progress with Transport for London to install double stacking cycle racks at the railway stations at Rickmansworth, Chorleywood and Croxley Green. However this had been delayed while Transport for London looked at security on the Metropolitan Line due to a recent increase in bike thefts.
· A percentage of funding for each scheme would be spent on marketing and promotion. The percentage needed for this was usually 3-5%. 
Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst moved, duly seconded, the recommendations in the report.
On being put to the Committee the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:

· That the Committee agrees that officers continue to develop the proposals set out in Appendix A in consultation with the Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport with any significant additions being subject to the agreement of that Lead Member. 
· That the Committee delegates authority for the development, implementation and promotion of the proposals set out in Appendix A, to the Director, Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport, the Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes, and relevant Ward Councillors.
· That an element of the funding allocated to each scheme should be used in marketing and promotion.
· That maps should be produced and published as part of the scheme programme to show the status of paths on the proposed network.

SD08/16
WORK PROGRAMME

Members considered the current work programme.  Members noted that progress reports on the conservation appraisals agreed at the previous meeting should be added to the work programme. 


RESOLVED:-



Subject to the comments above that the work programme be noted.










CHAIRMAN
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